

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

Burnout Among Child Protective Services Social Workers in Georgia

Lakeita Arrington-Judkins Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Social Work Commons

Walden University

College of Social and Behavioral Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Lakeita Arrington-Judkins

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Debora Rice, Committee Chairperson, Social Work Faculty

Dr. Yvonne Chase, Committee Member, Social Work Faculty

Dr. Nancy Campbell, University Reviewer, Social Work Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2021

Abstract

Burnout Among Child Protective Services Social Workers in Georgia

by

Lakeita Arrington-Judkins

MSW, University of Southern California, 2014

BSW, Auburn University, 2011

Project Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Social Work

Walden University

February 2021

Abstract

CPS (child protective services) social workers are critical to the social service community. Due to the responsibilities of this role, CPS social workers encounter multiple stressors and high demands in the workplace. Burnout is prominent in the social service profession, specifically among CPS social workers. This qualitative action research study was conducted to explore CPS social workers' experiences of burnout and organizational issues related to those burnout experiences. Maslach's multidimensional theory on burnout was the theoretical framework. Data collection involved individual interviews facilitated online. The sample consisted of 8 experienced CPS social workers from the Georgia Department of Human Services. Using thematic analysis, 4 themes were identified: (a) lack of positive social interaction, (b) physical and mental exhaustion from field work, (c) impact of stress on work demands, and (d) lack of incentives on the job. The findings from this study can be used by CPS social workers and other professionals in the social service field to understand the organizational factors related to burnout. This understanding could prompt positive social change through leadership and policy adjustments designed to support the needs of CPS social workers related to burnout.

Burnout Among Child Protective Services Social Workers in Georgia

by

Lakeita Arrington-Judkins

MSW, University of Southern California, 2014

BSW, Auburn University, 2011

Project Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Social Work

Walden University

February 2021

Dedication

I dedicate this research study to my father, the late Ernest Arrington Jr. Although he did not live to see me receive any collegiate and postgraduate accomplishments, I will always remember his voice telling me to strive to do my best and I can accomplish whatever I put my mind to. A special thanks to my mother, Geneva Arrington, for all her prayers and encouragement throughout this journey. I also dedicate this to my lovely husband, Patrick, and my daughter Sydney.

Acknowledgments

I would like to first thank God for giving me the stick-to-itiveness to achieve this accomplishment. I would also like to thank my committee chair, Dr. Debora Rice, for her patience and guidance throughout this dissertation journey. Dr. Rice's support will never be forgotten. Thank you, Dr. Dean-EL and Dr. Roberts, for your constant encouragement and motivation throughout this doctoral journey.

I would like to thank my husband for his continuous support. His motivation and encouragement assisted me through this process. The late-night conversations helped me to refocus on my goal. Thank you for propelling me to achieve my goal.

To my dear children, always remember you can achieve whatever you set your mind to achieve. Always set your goals high and know that it is okay if you fail to reach some levels towards your goal. Just remember never give up. Remember if you can dream it, then you can achieve it.

To my mother and grandmother, thank you for the reminders of the things you did not have the opportunity to achieve. Thank you for supporting and loving me unconditionally. Without your prayers, I would not have come this far. Thank you!

To my dear sisters, remember you can achieve your wildest dreams. Life can be a maze, but with patience and persistence, you will find yourself at the end of the tunnel.

Keep achieving your goals and put your best in everything you do.

Table of Contents

Section 1: Foundation of the Study and Literature Review	1
Introduction	1
Problem Statement	2
Purpose Statement and Research Questions	4
Definitions of Key Terms	5
Nature of Doctoral Project	5
Significance of the Study	6
Theoretical/Conceptual Framework	7
Values and Ethics	9
Review of the Professional and Academic Literature1	0
Child Protective Services and Role of Child Welfare Social Workers 1	1
Burnout in Child Welfare	4
Organizational Factors Affecting Burnout in Child Welfare	6
Practice Factors Affecting Burnout in Child Welfare	7
Community Factors Affecting Burnout in Child Welfare	9
Personal Factors Affecting Burnout in Child Welfare Social Workers2	2
Summary	2
Section 2: Research Design and Data Collection	4
Research Design	5
Methodology2	6
Prospective Data	6

Participants	27
Instrumentation	28
Data Analysis	29
Ethical Procedures	31
Summary	32
Section 3: Presentation of the Findings	33
Data Analysis Techniques	34
Validation Procedures	36
Limitations	37
Findings	37
Theme 1: Lack of Positive Social Interaction	38
Theme 2: Physically and Mentally Exhausted from the Workplace	39
Theme 3: Impact of Stress on Work Demands	40
Theme 4: Lack of Incentives on the Job	42
Unexpected Findings	42
Summary	43
Application to Professional Ethics in Social Work Practice	45
Recommendations for Social Work Practice	46
Personal Application	47
Transferability	47
Limitations	48
Dissemination	49

Implications for Social Change	49
Summary	50

Section 1: Foundation of the Study and Literature Review

Introduction

Burnout among professionals is a rising concern (Maslach & Schaufeli, 2017), and burnout among child protective service (CPS) social workers has steadily risen in recent years (Kimes, 2016). The Georgia Welfare Council reports a constant rise every year in turnover rates of CPS social workers due to burnout (State of Georgia, 2015). Social worker burnout can create a significant spiral effect on an individual if the workplace has been identified as high stress (Kimes, 2016). *Burnout* refers to when an individual is overstretched and no longer satisfied at the current place of employment (Maslach & Schaufeli, 2017).

The methodology used for this project was action research. Individual interviews of CPS social workers were conducted for this study. With this study, I aimed to perform an in-depth analysis of burnout experienced by CPS social workers in a large urban area in the state of Georgia. The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore social work burnout and organizational issues related to burnout among CPS social workers. The findings of this study have the potential for social change implications as a result of CPS social workers addressing social work burnout and organizational factors that could assist with reducing burnout.

Burnout can negatively impact CPS social workers and can negatively affect the community. Understanding ways to address CPS social worker burnout may decrease burnout symptoms, decrease turnover rates, increase workplace morale, and improve CPS

social workers' overall health. Thus, it is essential to ascertain how the CPS department is addressing burnout with social workers.

This action research project is subdivided into several sections. In the first section of this project, the identified problem, the purpose of this study, and the research questions are reviewed. This section is followed with a discussion of the nature of the doctoral project and the significance of the study as it relates to social work practice. The key theoretical framework that supports the study is also reviewed and followed by an exploration of associated values and ethics, a professional and academic literature review, and a summary. Section 2 provides a review of the selected methodology, data analysis, ethical procedures, and a summary.

Problem Statement

Burnout is a common issue among social workers who work in the field of CPS (McFadden, Campbell, & Taylor, 2014). In a large urban city in Georgia, there is a lack of understanding of the social work organizational factors that contribute to burnout of local CPS social workers. However, despite the common issue of burnout and the lack of understanding, there has not been any research completed addressing burnout among CPS social workers in this area. The social work practice problem addressed in this research project is the understanding of the influence of organizational factors that contribute to burnout of CPS social workers in a large urban city in Georgia.

Social work burnout has increased over the years (McFadden et al., 2014). As a result, the turnover rate has nearly doubled among those working in the social work profession (Wagaman, Geiger, Shockley, & Segal, 2015). The work environment is a key

contributing factor that has played a significant role in burnout (Cho & Song, 2017). The increased demand of CPS services has created tremendous burnout among CPS social workers (Woodhead, Northrop, & Edelstein, 2016). Researchers have also found that social worker burnout may be associated with high caseloads, which creates a stressful environment (Cho & Song, 2017).

Increased social worker burnout rates have caused an increase in job turnover rates (Kimes, 2016). This can be seen in the job retention rates for different departments in the State of Georgia. Annually, the State of Georgia Department of Human Services sets various target goals involving employee retention. While the department had an employee retention goal of 20.68% for the 2018 fiscal year, the department ended the fiscal year with only 13.50% retention (State of Georgia, 2018). Low retention rates can be detrimental to social work practice because of higher demand on existing workers, which can create social worker burnout (Kimes, 2016).

The local CPS offices in this large urban city have experienced difficulties filling social work positions due to the constant turnover rate (State of Georgia, 2015). This difficulty has occurred despite state efforts to recruit licensed social workers to fill the positions. During the 2013 fiscal year, the State of Georgia created a stipend as an incentive to recruit social workers to CPS positions. Despite implementing this stipend, the State of Georgia continues to have difficulty filling these social work positions. Corresponding data show there were 126,364 reports of child abuse and neglect cases investigated in the state of Georgia in 2018 (State of Georgia Department of Human

Services, 2018). The State of Georgia Department of Human Services (2018) also reported that every social worker is assigned an average of 18 cases to manage.

Through research into the experiences of CPS social workers in Georgia as they relate to burnout and organization factors, this study has the potential to increase awareness of the issues surrounding social worker burnout of local CPS workers. The results of this study may also provide CPS social workers with increased knowledge of how to manage stressful work environments amid limited workers and resources.

Purpose Statement and Research Questions

The purpose of this action research project was to explore burnout among CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia and the organizational factors surrounding their experiences of burnout. The following research questions were used to guide this exploration:

RQ1: What are the experiences of CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia related to burnout?

RQ1a: What role does the organization play in the experience of burnout?

RQ2: What strategies do CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia use to address burnout?

RQ2a: What role does the organization play in the strategies used to address burnout?

This doctoral study is needed because researchers have recognized the deficiencies surrounding CPS social workers and burnout. Burnout among CPS social workers has become the primary issue discussed related to worker retention (Miller et al.,

2017). The increased reports of child abuse and neglect cases place a significant strain on the CPS department to ensure enough social workers are available to handle the number of cases (Laird et al., 2018). With the findings from this study, I hope to assist CPS social workers in heightening awareness surrounding burnout and the organizational factors associated with it.

Definitions of Key Terms

Burnout: Diminishing one's strength; being overstretched, which is followed by exhaustion (Maslach & Leiter, 2016).

Child Protective Service (CPS) Social Worker: A person who investigates child abuse and neglect cases (Benbenishty et al., 2015).

Organizational Factors: A culture that focuses on the delivery of values, norms, beliefs, structure not limited to policy and procedures in that organization (Zidane et al., 2016).

Nature of Doctoral Project

Action research is the best methodology for this study as this research is used to gather practice-focused knowledge from clinicians in the field. Action research focuses on enhancing practice issues and knowledge and creating a strong societal structure (Newton & Burgess, 2016). Action research also contributes to the standard of focusing on changing practice understanding (Newton & Burgess, 2016). The data for this qualitative study was influential in capturing authentic feedback from participants while including non-objectivity within milieu (Given, Winkler, & Willson, 2014). Individual interviews were the best data collection method for this study because conducting

interviews provided me the ability to obtain feedback from various experiences within a personal and relaxed setting, which can stimulate in-depth conversations (Paradis et al., 2016).

Through action research, I conducted this study to identify in-depth details surrounding the experiences of CPS social workers related to burnout and the role of the organization surrounding burnout. The facilitation of this action research study may also assist me with my goal of providing an understanding of the organizational factors contributing to the experiences of burnout of CPS social workers (see Bortoletto, 2017; Ungar et al., 2015).

Individual interviews were conducted with CPS social workers. Participants were recruited using social work groups on the social media platform Facebook. I also used purposive sampling and networked with former colleagues within CPS to identify and recruit potential participants. Eligible participants were invited to participate in individual interviews online via Zoom.

As a qualitative research method, individual interviews, are structured using an open group format allowing for the collection of descriptive data. The individual interviews were recorded and transcribed verbatim. The thematic analysis of the collected data allowed me the opportunity to examine and record patterns to ensure accurate data were obtained.

Significance of the Study

Burnout among CPS social workers has steadily risen (Kimes, 2016). However, there is a lack of research and understanding of burnout among CPS social workers in

Georgia. Data collected from this action research study will add to the literature on burnout for the social work profession. The collected data and study results may also be used to contribute to social work practice by improving the understanding of the influence of organizational factors in social work that contribute to burnout of CPS social workers. The findings from this study may also be used specifically by Georgia CPS social workers and social service agencies to increase their awareness about burnout and organizational factors that contribute to burnout.

This study may also contribute to policy changes in social organizations. The use of action research for this study will allow participants to share their experiences of burnout. Through the analysis of the data collected from the individual interviews, I sought to identify specific barriers that CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia encounter regarding burnout at work. This information may be used to provide suggestions on strategies that can be implemented to reduce burnout among CPS social workers (see Barck-Holst et al., 2017).

Theoretical/Conceptual Framework

The theory used to enhance this study was Maslach's (1976) multidimensional theory on burnout, which was implemented to extrapolate how CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia look at their experiences of burnout within the organization. Maslach's multidimensional theory of burnout is commonly used to describe stressful work experiences of social workers and other human services professionals (Bianchi et al., 2014). Maslach and Schaufeli (2017) reported burnout as a

psychological stressor and torment that leads to frustration in the workplace. Maslach's multidimensional theory is used throughout many professions and work environments.

Recent empirical research has formulated burnout as a work condition (Bianchi et al., 2014). With the support of recent empirical research, Maslach's multidimensional theory of burnout was used for this study to analyze burnout among CPS social workers and the impact of organizational factors on burnout (see Maslach, 1998). With the multidimensional theory of burnout, Maslach (1993) conceptualized burnout based on three significant elements: (a) depersonalization, (b) emotional exhaustion, and (c) personal accomplishments.

Additionally, there are six areas of work-life that can exhibit tremendous mismatch among individuals and those in the workplace based on Maslach's multidimensional theory (Maslach & Schaufeli, 2017). Those six areas of work-life mismatch are (a) workload, (b) control, (c) community, (d) reward, (e) values, and (f) fairness (Maslach & Leiter, 2016). The value of the six areas of work-life within a workplace is significant for Maslach's theory, which was used to support this research study (Maslach & Schaufeli, 2017).

Through individual interviews in this qualitative study, CPS social workers provided organic experiences and strategies related to burnout. Maslach's multidimensional theory has the potential to assist CPS social workers with an outlook on burnout and organizational factors in a large urban community in Georgia. Using Maslach's multidimensional theory as a theoretical framework, CPS social workers can

decipher their experiences and strategies surrounding burnout because of organizational factors (Maslach & Schaufeli, 2017).

Values and Ethics

CPS social workers have the potential to encounter burnout within the workplace that can diminish a person's performance and critical thinking. CPS social workers exhibit the majority of their burnout in the workforce while investigating abuse and neglect cases (Cho & Song, 2017). Research has shown a significantly increased rate of burnout in the workplace of CPS social workers (Cho & Song, 2017). Social workers often reference the values and ethics that govern this profession with guidance in dealing with burnout (Cho & Song, 2017).

The National Association of Social Workers (NASW) code of ethics highlights different values for which social workers are held accountable. These values include service, social justice, dignity and self-worth of a person, importance of the human relationship, integrity, and competence. The social work values/principles most relevant to this research study are service and integrity. The value of service relates to how a social worker assists clients with reaching and obtaining client-centered goals (NASW, 2018). The value of integrity provides a lens into ethical practice in the field of social work and the role of a social worker's honesty in the profession (NASW, 2018). CPS social workers and their organizations must follow the NASW code of ethics to ensure quality and integrity are exemplified. Hence, CPS social workers and the organization must maintain integrity and service while propelling clients forward.

These NASW values were essential to my action research project. NASW values assist an organization and CPS social workers by guiding them ethically and professionally. The NASW Code of Ethics (2018) was focused on developing top-tier service to patients and organizations to ensure all needs are fulfilled. As a result, this action research study on burnout among CPS social workers and the impact of organizational factors is intertwined with the NASW Code of Ethics values, principles, and standards by supporting excellence in the field and workplace (NASW, 2018).

Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

In this study, I focused on CPS social worker burnout in a large urban city in Georgia and organizational factors surrounding burnout. For the purposes of this study, empirical research was located specifically related to burnout among social workers. However, there are limited data on burnout among CPS social workers. The majority of peer-reviewed articles included are scholarly articles no older than 5 years. Few scholarly articles older than 5 years were located and provided additional insight on patterns other researchers observed.

The databases used to conduct the literature review included PsycInfo and SocIndex, ProQuest Research Library, ProQuest Central, ProQuest Psychology Database, ProQuest Social Science Database, ProQuest Sociology Database, PsycArticles, Sage Journals, Science Direct, SpringerLink Journals, Taylor & Francis Online, Wiley Online Library, and Google Scholar. These databases and search engines assisted me in locating articles using keywords, including *social work burnout, burnout, emotional exhaustion*,

social worker, coping, work stress, job stress, CPS turnover rate, social work turnover, social work retention, and CPS retention.

Child Protective Services and Role of Child Welfare Social Workers

CPS social workers fill many roles within their departments. Foster care, along with child abuse and neglect cases, receive the majority of reports within an agency. Advocacy is also an essential role in child welfare departments (Greenbaum et al., 2015). Williams (2018) found evidence that child welfare social workers are not only advocates for those who are most vulnerable, but these social workers become an important support member for the families. Additionally, the amount of advocacy a CPS social worker employs for a client to ensure the client's safety needs are met is immeasurable (Bragin et al., 2015). Researchers credit aggressive advocacy and the firmness of the worker for overcoming specific barriers social workers encounter related to following government policies and procedures (Lizano, 2015). Additionally, child welfare social workers are taught how to navigate some of the most graphic cases, which is essential in the field of advocacy (Salloum, Kondrat, Johnco, & Olson, 2015). Child welfare social workers must go into homes that have reports of possible abuse or neglect (Williams, 2018). Advocating for the most vulnerable is a daily role for many CPS social workers. CPS social workers effectively engage with community stakeholders regarding specific problems that affect the community (Williams, 2018). Therefore, advocacy is primary role for CPS social workers.

CPS social workers have a role in conducting child abuse and neglect investigations. Benbenishty et al. (2015) report that the goal for any CPS social worker

who goes into a home to assess the safety and needs of that child is to ensure every need is fulfilled. Additionally, CPS social workers must remain vigilant while assessing a child's environment (Benbenishty et al., 2015). Research shows that predators in the home are usually the primary guardian or caretakers during the initial home visit, which is why vigilance is vital for CPS social workers (Radey, Schelbe, McWey, & Holtrop, 2017). Additionally, CPS social workers are placed under tremendous stress when conducting unannounced home visits that require a quick response to determine a child's safety (Brassard & Fiorvanti, 2015). Benbenishty et al. (2015) reported that CPS social workers are at heightened risk of danger while conducting child abuse and neglect investigation in which clients are in a dangerous situation. Furthermore, conducting investigations for child abuse and neglect carry enormous amounts of stress.

Another role for CPS social workers is case management. The increased caseload and the uncertainty of what each day will entail for these professionals have the potential of causing burnout (Steinlin et al., 2017). In a quantitative study with 319 Swiss children and youth residential care staff, child abuse cases were identified as the hardest cases to manage for child welfare social workers throughout an investigation (Steinlin et al., 2017). Hence, managing difficult cases requires child welfare service social workers to initially complete each case without any background information. CPS social workers must ensure records and files are kept up to date with little to no errors. Those who carry a big caseload can risk falling behind while ensuring records are maintained and in compliance.

In addition, child welfare workers are assigned a certain number of cases and must go into the victim's home to determine if abuse and/or neglect are present (Yurur & Sarikaya, 2012). After the CPS social worker has conducted their investigation, they must determine if the case will be substantiated or unsubstituted (Yurur & Sarikaya, 2012). If the case is substantiated for child abuse or neglect, there are additional documents and record keeping that CPS social workers must complete when submitting files to law enforcement.

Locating community resources is another essential role of CPS social worker. If a child needs additional resources, such as counseling assistance, food assistance, utility assistance, locating a provider, transportation, childcare assistance, and shelter, CPS social workers must attempt to locate resources in the clients' community. These professionals may find themselves stressed and overwhelmed if there is a lack of resources (Donisch, Bray, & Gewirtz, 2016). CPS social workers tend to go into their place of employment not knowing what to expect throughout their workday (Schelbe, Radey, & Panisch, 2017). CPS social workers have expressed that having unpredictable workdays increases burnout (Schelbe et al., 2017).

Burnout has caused some CPS social workers to seek employment with more stability (Schelbe et al., 2017). Additionally, CPS social workers have stated that priority cases and after-hour cases contribute to the root cause of burnout (Dagan, Ben-Porat, & Itzhaky, 2016). Social workers may have to stay out in the field an additional eight or more hours, attempting to resolve an issue in the home or even to relocate a child for

safety reasons (Dagan et al., 2016). As a result, unpredictable roles encountered in a workday have the potential to cause burnout.

Burnout in Child Welfare

Burnout is defined as stress that has been dormant for an extended period (Maslach & Leiter, 2016). Researchers have found that burnout among child welfare social workers is a prime topic of discussion for many child service agencies (Miller et al., 2017). Researchers have also found that burnout among a majority of child welfare social workers is due to high demand cases (Laird, Morris, Archard, & Clawson, 2018). Caseloads pile up when child welfare social workers attempt to locate proper placement when a child's safety is at risk (Laird et al., 2018).

Increased workload for child welfare agencies is a global issue; within a 5-year span in the United Kingdom, referrals to children's services increased by 35,000 cases (Laird et al., 2018). This significant increase in caseloads prompted a governmental change in the child welfare program, and Laird et al. (2018) conducted a mixed-method study to evaluate the effectiveness of the program. Additionally, researchers have reported a 28% spike in child welfare cases that resulted in increased burnout among CPS social workers in the United Kingdom (Laird et al., 2018). According to Laird et al. (2018), there was a 16% rise in staff turnover, correlated with high caseloads in the child welfare program in England. A CPS social worker's inability to manage a high caseload in conjunction with a department's high turnover rates can increase experiences of burnout.

Savaya, Gardner, and Stange (2011) reported that child welfare social workers have encountered verbally and physically aggressive clients. The researchers used the critical reflection theory in their qualitative research conducted in Israel. The researchers asked students to identify critical incidents in child welfare practice. The findings suggested that critical reflection allows social workers to manage stress levels more effectively (Savaya et al., 2011).

In addition, researchers have found that another cause for burnout among child welfare social workers is a lack of resources (Manttari-van der Kulp, 2016). Manttari-van der Kulp (2016) incorporated the moral distress theory in a quantitative research study, in which data was collected using electronic questionnaires distributed to 817 Finnish social workers. In addition, this study's results show that 42.4% of workers did not want to continue working at their current job (Manttari-van der Kulp, 2016). This information is beneficial and heightens awareness surrounding burnout among child welfare workers that can be generalized to child welfare workers in the United States.

In one quantitative study, with a group of patients receiving a sick certificate in Southern Germany, researchers have found that the overload on social workers attempting to locate resources, experienced fatigue, and depression due to the worker's inability to fulfill the assignment (Schneider et al., 2017). In addition, researchers report that social workers expressed their concerns constantly to their supervisors, regarding the need of using sick leave due to overwhelming stress on the body and the need to recoup for the next unpredictable workforce day (Lidwall, 2015). Therefore, this vital

information provides an understanding of the impact a worker may encounter physically and mentally throughout a workday.

Organizational Factors Affecting Burnout in Child Welfare

Child welfare social workers rely on the organization to provide policies and guidelines on how to perform professionally within the job description (Seymour, 2017). The high work demand that organizations place on social workers can increase burnout (Woodhead et al., 2016). Since this is an ongoing issue, child welfare social workers have expressed how their organization can assist with reducing and, in turn, increase retention in the organization (Gibbons, Murphy & Joseph, 2011). In a quantitative study with child welfare social workers, Woodhead et al., (2016) discovered that occupational stress levels are high, and strategies were suggested by the workers to reduce burnout and increase retention. Therefore, an investigator can be emotionally overwhelmed, which has the effect of increasing burnout.

Moreover, researchers have found that a child welfare social worker that has longevity with the job tends to hold on amid burnout, due to attempting to fulfill retirement requirements (Schwartz, Tiamiyu & Dwyer, 2007). Schwartz et al., (2007)'s quantitative study used hope theory and analyzed it to understand social worker burnout more in-depth. They further investigated the exhaustion that occurs throughout the span of a social worker's career and noted that the levels of stress and exhaustion slowly increased throughout the career of the professional.

Subsequently, the CPS social worker's inability to cope and manage high-stress situations can increase the symptoms of burnout in the field of social work. That burnout continuously increases as the professionals attempt to fulfill their duties.

Practice Factors Affecting Burnout in Child Welfare

The culture of today's society has shaped how CPS workers respond to an investigation. In the past, CPS social workers removed children from the home immediately until the investigation was finalized. Now, child welfare service social workers provide knowledge and in-home resources to assist the non-offending parent (Avby, Nilsen, & Ellström, 2017). Research studies show that most clients who implemented a safety plan towards keeping their children were generally cooperative with the CPS social worker (Avby et al., 2017).

Furthermore, Avby et al. (2017) reported that social worker satisfaction occurs when a good organization is implemented within the place of employment This information is helpful when determining how the organization within CPS can assist in delivering beneficial case management, with the hopes of reducing recurring cases.

Therefore, CPS social workers can experience significant burnout due to the legal system that needs to approve a safety program. A quantitative study was created to investigate the physical and mental effects on a child protective services social worker (Wagaman et al., 2015). Based on the results from Wagaman et al. (2015), the authors indicated that social workers should be given adequate empathy in the beginning and throughout their careers.

Correspondingly, there is an average of 40% of social workers that carry a negative attitude in the workforce (Mizrahi & Berger, 2005). This information is helpful when understanding how a person's mindset may be preconditioned before entering the profession. Mizrahi and Berger (2005) report ways upper leadership can assist with curving this mindset of social workers, attempting to create a more positive outlook in the workplace. This positive change can increase a social worker's productivity and morale within the organization (Mizrahi & Berger (2005).

Therefore, one practice factor CPS social worker encounter is locating a child's parent during investigations due to the other parent being housed in prison (Seymour, 2017). For example, giving the child to the next of kin would be ideal in this situation however contacting the next biological parent is best practice (Seymour, 2017). Furthermore, the search process for the next biological parent and child being placed in temporary foster care forces a strain not only on the CPS social worker but also on the child. In fact, one research study showed that of many fathers that have gone to prison, their father had also been to prison, which can cause a domino effect on the child which creates an ongoing cycle for the role of CPS social workers (Hansen, 2017). In the study of incarcerated fathers, Hansen (2017) observed individuals four months before release and six months after release; the researcher noted the improvement within the household.

However, if the case is still open due to an investigation the social worker would typically create a safety plan. Granted, the father is back in the home the social worker practice role would now include constant observation in the home along with supervision of the father who was previously incarcerated to ensure a smooth transition with the

father and child (Hansen, 2017). This observation allows the CPS social worker to note improvement which gives credit to the father who was in prison and obtains a job to meet the needs of the family (Hansen, 2017). For that reason, this support that is being noted by Hansen (2017) is helpful in understanding the correlation of a two-parent household and meeting the needs of the family which would provide a successful case closure and safety plan goals met. The supportive framework of this study will also reduce any future CPS involvement in the home which will reduce certain practice factors surrounding burnout among CPS social workers.

Hansen (2017) explained that social support plays a huge factor with a father who is incarcerated. Therefore, a CPS social worker may advocate for that father to have supervised visits from a prison video system (Hansen, 2017). This practice is an example of an evolving factor that is needed for today's society. Furthermore, the CPS social worker may now have to go through intensive channels to ensure the visitation plan is set in place for the child and incarcerated parent, which can create possible burn out (Seymour, 2017).

Community Factors Affecting Burnout in Child Welfare

There are several community factors that affect burnout among child welfare workers, such as financial, healthcare, food, and housing, just to name the most frequent issues (Bywaters et al., 2015). The mentioned issues are common problems that play a factor in the community. Child welfare social workers have observed constant reports of one or more of the needs from the list (Bywaters et al., 2015). Bywaters et al. (2015) report a correlation between a client's socioeconomic status and lack of resources.

Additionally, it is found that a client's location within a community can affect the type of assistance and resources available (Bywaters et al., 2015). In a sample using Los Angeles youth, Bywaters et al. (2015) noted the demand for resources for the lower parts of Los Angeles, compared to the north end. The researchers also noted that the demand is higher based on education, financial hardship, and location.

The majority of open and substantiated reports that were received from a family study with Child Protective Services in the home report cases of needed additional resources (Yang, 2015). Therefore, the lack of resources can have an impact on the CPS social workers attempting to locate entities willing to assist the families in need, which can create increased stress levels and lead to burnout (Yang, 2015). Yang (2015) reported the similarities among CPS involvement in the home and assistance needed; results show that CPS involvement decreases once the need is met. This information is helpful with projecting the importance to stakeholders in the community; it is to meet the needs of those who are having a hardship. In return, this may reduce social worker burnout.

Community resources play a role in factors that affect burnout in child welfare. There is a constant lack of financial assistance within the community (Peters, 2017). The socioeconomic status of the client can also play a role within the community. Individuals that generally encountered a hardship tend to have a need for finances, which can be limited or nonexistence in many communities (Bywaters et al., 2016). Pelton (2015) explains the correlation between poverty and child abuse and neglect, which has risen over the past five years. Therefore, the continued lack of financial resources will play a

role in child abuse and neglect cases (Pelton, 2015). Pelton (2015) reports that the increased cases of abuse and neglect correlate to the rise of social worker's burnout.

Research shows that individuals who are experiencing poverty must make the decision to either pay a bill or feed their family when in need of financial resources (Bywaters et al., 2016). Bywaters et al. (2016) explain that malnutrition is a nonfactor when there is a bill due, such as rent or utilities. Therefore, child welfare workers are now implementing several services in the home, which initially started out with one problem, but multiplied into several problems (all due to the lack of financial assistance) (Pelton, 2015).

Research shows that the lack of healthcare is another community factor that affects burnout among child welfare workers (Flores et al., 2016). Healthcare insurance is important for every growing child; therefore, being uninsured can prohibit children from maximizing their full potential (Flores et al., 2016). Furthermore, if a child needs to register for daycare, that child needs an updated status form completed by the pediatrician or another physician. (Samuels-Kalow et al., 2016). The child welfare social worker could experience burnout due to the child being uninsured and unable to start a daycare, which would alleviate some stress on the parent (Samuels-Kalow et al., 2016).

Lastly, locating another entity that will accept the client with very limited health background can become overwhelming for a child welfare social worker, even more so when time restraints are attached (Flores et al., 2016). As of 2017, there was an average of 4.6 billion children in the United States, and 70% of the children were eligible for Medicaid, yet they were uninsured (Flores et al., 2017). Overall, increasing awareness of

the Medicaid application and why it is important is an essential community resource that may help eliminate high levels of stress that lead to social worker burnout (Flores et al., 2017).

Moreover, social workers' who experienced burnout as well as children who suffered from child abuse and neglect in comparison ultimately have an increased risk of being affected by trauma (Lizano, 2015). Emotional burnout is a factor that a child welfare social worker may experience due to the dire need of the situation (Pelton, 2015). Collectively, all the above factors can cause burnout for the professionals.

Personal Factors Affecting Burnout in Child Welfare Social Workers

There are some challenges social workers bring into the workplace, which increases their chances of burnout (Rizo-Baeza et al., 2018). On average, 40% of workers who had low performance, or a single-parent displayed higher rates of burnout (Rizo-Baeza et al., 2018). The similarities of a client having a single household go along with the correlation of a worker who is a single-parent (Rizo-Baeza et al., 2018). This is an imperative factor to consider when understanding the household structures within a family. In retrospect, a CPS social worker who has experienced workplace barriers, as well as other environmental barriers, is equivalent to a client experiencing hardships (Rizo-Baeza et al., 2018).

Summary

In summary, CPS social worker burnout is rising. The role of CPS social workers can be overwhelming. In fact, the majority of CPS social workers are unaware of what to expect on a day-to-day work schedule (Schelbe et al., 2017). Furthermore, the role of a

CPS social worker requires flexibility and compassion. Overall, child welfare can be a tedious department to work in, which requires the CPS social worker to remain confidential while providing service with integrity while having the ability to process information accurately and efficiently.

In addition, CPS social worker burnout has several key contributing factors as to why burnout among CPS social workers is on the rise. The research discussed a few contributing factors that affect issues surrounding burnout such as: practice, personal, community, and organizational factors. There is a lack of research regarding incentives for social workers to overcome burnout when experienced in the workplace.

Foundationally, looking into social workers' practice factors in a large urban city in Georgia may provide clarification on what factors affect CPS social worker burnout. This study provides in-depth research on social work burnout while looking into the organizational factors surrounding burnout. Interviewing CPS social workers within the large urban city of Georgia will provide clarification on the rise of burnout within this population.

This action research project aims to identify specific organizational factors that have a role in social worker burnout in a large urban city in Georgia. The next section will provide additional information about the study's design and methodology.

Section 2: Research Design and Data Collection

Burnout among social workers has been an ongoing problem for many child protective services departments (Kimes, 2016). While several strategies have been developed and implemented to combat social worker burnout, this problem persists. As social worker burnout has increased over the years, the profession has also experienced near doubling of turnover rates (Wagaman et al., 2015). These high turnover rates have resulted in work environments where CPS workers are faced with high demands, extensive caseloads, and myriad responsibilities. The work environment is a key contributing factor influencing social worker burnout for CPS workers (Cho & Song, 2017). Through the facilitation of action research, I sought to explore burnout among CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia.

The data collected from this study were analyzed and used to explore the influence of organizational factors on burnout of CPS social workers in this region of Georgia. In this study I explored the experiences of CPS social workers. Qualitative data were collected and analyzed using thematic analysis. This methodology allowed me the opportunity to examine and record patterns of the CPS social workers' experiences to ensure accurate data were obtained. Section 2 of this research study includes details related to the study's research design, methodology, data analysis, and ethical procedures. The methodology section has been divided into subsections, including prospective data, participants, instrumentation, and existing data.

Research Design

The social work practice problem addressed in this research project is the understanding of the influence of organizational factors that contribute to burnout of CPS social workers in a large urban city in Georgia. In this qualitative study, I used action research to explore social workers' experiences of burnout in child welfare, strategies used to address burnout, and the role organizational factors play in burnout experienced by CPS social workers in Georgia (Bortoletto, 2017; Patton, 2015). By researching the experiences of CPS social workers in Georgia related to burnout and organization factors, I was able to conduct a study that has the potential to increase awareness of the issues surrounding social worker burnout for local CPS workers. The results of this study may also provide CPS social workers with increased knowledge on managing stressful work environments amid limited workers and resources. The research questions used to guide this exploration were:

RQ1: What are the experiences of CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia related to burnout?

RQ1a: What role does the organization play in the experience of burnout?

RQ2: What strategies do CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia use to address burnout?

RQ2a: What role does the organization play in the strategies used to address burnout?

Action research was the best methodology for this research study. Through the use of focus groups, I employed this methodology to gather practice-focused knowledge

from clinicians in the field of social work. Action research focuses on enhancing practice issues, experience, and creating a robust societal structure (Newton & Burgess, 2016).

Furthermore, this methodology approach for this research has the potential of initiating change surrounding burnout among professionals. Action research provides a community approach allowing individuals to tune in to other experiences to assist them in developing a potential solution for change (Montgomery et al., 2015). Lastly, action research addresses specific issues at hand; it can be used to analyze the reason behind downfalls, and this method allows individuals to evaluate the success of a solution individually.

Methodology

Prospective Data

Data were gathered for this action research project using individual interviews.

Facilitation of individual interviews allowed me to collect data from local CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia and examine the influence of organizational factors that contribute to burnout. Researchers have found the use of focus groups a successful methodology to collect data; researchers can ask participants research questions related to a specific issue while also allowing participants to elaborate more on that specific issue or concern (Rombach et al., 2016).

The data collected from the research questions in the individual interviews was used to analyze the burnout experiences of CPS social workers and to develop an understanding of the role organizational factors have on burnout. Through the facilitation of the individual interviews and the analysis of the collected data, I also explored

strategies to address burnout that could potentially be used by CPS social workers to reduce or eliminate stressful work environments.

Participants

A sample of 8–10 local CPS social workers was recruited for this study. The sample size of the participants was appropriate for this study because it provided an opportunity for participants to engage with other participants in the group actively. The size of this focus group was important primarily to ensure pertinent data were obtained. Saturation is important to maintain the quality of information being delivered. Repetitive information is not beneficial to a research study; therefore, saturation creates a point conducive to determining sample size with quality data for research and interview protocol (Saunders et al., 2018).

Convenience sampling was used to recruit participants for this study. According to Jager, Putnick, and Bornstein (2017), the convenience sampling method is the most efficient sampling method and yields excellent results due to the ability of selecting potential participants who will provide imperative data. Convenience sampling provides the participants with the opportunity to be a part of a study instead of feeling obligated. Providing this type of sampling method allows key information to be delivered, allowing for an increased understanding of burnout experienced by CPS workers.

Participants for this action research study was recruited via a posted recruitment flyer on Facebook and social work groups on this platform. I joined several private social work groups on Facebook and post flyers throughout social media during the recruitment period. The recruitment period began as soon as the researcher was approved to start

collecting research data. The participants for this study were open to any religion, ethnicity, age, gender, or political affiliation. Open-ended questions were asked for this study to avoid any bias that may exist. Alkash and Al-Dersi (2017) suggest using open-ended questions when conducting interviews to ensure participants can express their viewpoints authentically and openly.

Convenience sampling was used in the recruitment efforts. This sampling allowed participants who are interested in this research topic to be a part of the individual interviews. The sampling method also allows those who schedule accommodates the selected interview time. This method provides a seamless process of gathering interested participants to provide valuable feedback. The economic feasibility of this sampling method is an advantage for this research study. If the convenience sampling method did not result in an adequate number of participants, a backup recruitment plan was to use purposeful sampling method.

The purposeful sampling method would recruit directly from those who work with CPS and are social workers. One advantage of using this sampling method was that the participants selected must have gainful experience and knowledge about organizational factors surrounding burnout.

Instrumentation

For this purpose, I collected the data by facilitating an individual interview using the interview protocol. This method, which I used, is an excellent way to gather data because clinicians can build upon each other experiences and feedback. I developed my interview protocol based on the research questions.

I obtained permission from the CPS social workers by asking them to complete an informed consent form. I used open-ended questions throughout the interview protocol. I had 10 in-depth interview protocol questions. At the beginning of the interview, I asked each participant to state how long they have been working with CPS as a social worker. Furthermore, I had the ability to obtain information on each CPS social worker's level of experience that would guide the interview on the different level of expertise that was present.

Data Analysis

I collected the data by facilitating an individual interview using the interview protocol. This method was chosen because it allowed the social work participants to build upon each other experiences and feedback. Researchers describe the interview protocol method to construct and categorize potential interview questions (Yeong et al., 2018). I analyzed the data collected from my individual interviews using thematic analysis (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). Thematic analysis is beneficial with organizing data based upon shared or similar experiences (Braun et al., 2019).

I audio record and transcribe data from each individual interview session verbatim. At the beginning of the individual interview session, I asked each participant to state their name and the population they have worked with. This initial information assisted me with identifying each participant's voice precisely when transcribing the recorded data. I used a Word table format to organize my data and separate it based on pattern codes. I later place each code under specific categories from the most relevant

patterns to the least relevant patterns (Vaughn & Turner, 2016). After I code and categorize responses, I analyzed and formulate themes.

Qualitative rigor is important when conducting this research study (Haber et al., 2017). Therefore, to validate my explanation of the data and to ensure credibility, I used the member checking method (see Smith & McGannon, 2018). Using the checking method supports truthfulness by allowing the participants to provide feedback to the information I transcribed (see Smith & McGannon, 2018). Moreover, I ensured accuracy by allowing each participant to review and verify the transcription to maintain credibility. Transferability describes the process whereby readers can determine if the findings from this research are transferable to any other setting (Haber et al., 2017). To assure transferability, I provided in-depth descriptive data that included but not limited to the individual interview sample size, socioeconomic status of participants, demographics, clinical background, interview questions, and procedures.

Dependability for this research study was supported though extensive documentation of data, methods, and designs used to formulate this study (see Korstjens & Moser, 2018). I ensured all documentation was consistent and aligns with procedures and guidelines to maintain reliability throughout the process of the study. Lastly, confirmability was critical when conducting this study to ensure all findings were guided based upon all respondents (see Abdalla, 2018). Furthermore, I reported and reflect on my role as the researcher as it relates to my analytical position for the findings to preserve respondents' experiences.

Ethical Procedures

It was essential to ensure that all ethical measures are taken throughout this research study. The IRB approval number for this research study is 07-10-20-0554413. Each participant who replied to the email and expresses interest to be a part of the research study received informed consent. According to the NASW Code of Ethics (2017), it is vital to provide informed consent to participants, which must be voluntary and written. The informed consent will include a description of the background of the study, procedures for participants who voluntarily agree to be a part of the study, and sample questions.

Additionally, the informed consent provided details on the nature of the study, the risk and benefits of being in the study, incentives, along with privacy guidelines for the research. Reducing and preventing ethical dilemmas was essential when conducting a research study (Winfield et al., 2017). The informed consent provided information ensuring participants understand they can stop participation at any time of the study. Before beginning the individual interview, participants had the opportunity to review the informed consent document and ask questions before deciding to agree to the form and participating in the interview session.

Participants of this research study was provided confidentiality, as stated in the privacy section of the informed consent. Each participant was given a pseudonym. Participant's information and data was secured using a serial lock safe box. Pertinent information, including but not limited to transcripts, data, notes, recording devices, was secured in the safe. Data and information were placed on a backup drive that was

password encrypted and maintained in the safe for 5 years as mandated by Walden University. Lastly, after 5 years, I will professionally shred all documents and factory reset any recording devices. I am a single researcher and the only individual that have access to secured data.

Summary

This qualitative action research study explored social work burnout and organizational issues related to burnout among CPS social workers. Convenience sampling was used to recruit participants for the individual interview to provide information on CPS social worker experiences. The results of this study were discussed in the next section.

Section 3: Presentation of the Findings

The purpose of this qualitative action research study was to explore burnout among CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia. Seeking to explore burnout among these social workers can provide an exploration into the organizational factors surrounding the social worker's experience of burnout. Eight CPS social workers were interviewed to explore their experiences with burnout and the organizational factors surrounding their experiences with burnout. The research questions and subquestions guiding the interview questions were as follows:

RQ1: What are the experiences of CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia related to burnout?

RQ1a: What role does the organization play in the experience of burnout?

RQ2: What strategies do CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia use to address burnout?

RQ2a: What role does the organization play in the strategies used to address burnout?

Action research was used to gather information from the participating CPS social workers. Data were collected from interviews that were conducted with eight experienced CPS social workers who had worked for at least 2 years' experience in the field.

Participants for this research study were recruited using social work community groups on Facebook. Recruitment specifically within a social work community group for state of Georgia employees on Facebook yielded tremendous response from potential participants. With each potential participant, I confirmed they were in a role as a CPS

social worker and that they met all other qualifications to participate in the study. For the research study, participants were individually interviewed using 10 open-ended interview questions that were formulated from an interview protocol (Appendix) intended for this research study that allowed for insightful feedback from each participant. Each interview was audio recorded to ensure accuracy. Throughout each interview, I also noted of vital points that were discussed in the interviews. Each participant was emailed a copy of the informed consent and a transcript of their interview after the interviews were completed.

In Section 3, I provide in-depth narrative on data analysis techniques used in this research study, including the findings from this study and an explanation of the validation and limitations of the research study. Section 3 will also include a summary regarding research questions and the identified themes.

Data Analysis Techniques

Following IRB approval for this qualitative research study, I began recruiting potential participants during the month of July 2020. Using social media, I posted recruitment flyers in 10 different social work Facebook community groups that each had members ranging from 5,000-30,000. These initial recruitment efforts provided a few potential participants who met specific criteria for this study. From the initial recruitment, 5 CPS social workers who worked for the Georgia Department of Human Services met the criteria for the study and agreed to participate. two weeks following the initial recruitment, I reposted the recruitment flyer on Facebook in the social work community groups. During the second recruitment phase, three additional CPS social workers who met the criteria agreed to participate. After recruiting 8 CPS social workers who worked

in Georgia, each participant was emailed the informed consent that provided them more information about the study. Participants were given the opportunity to review the informed consent and ask any questions or express any concerns. Participants were asked to respond to the email acknowledging that they reviewed the informed consent and that after review they were consenting to participate in the research study. A scheduled interview time was established after each participant agreed to participate. The individual interviews were scheduled based on each participant's schedule. The individual interview sessions occurred online via Zoom rather than in person due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic.

Prior to beginning each interview, participants were given another opportunity to review the informed consent and discuss any questions or concerns. Each participant was informed of the use of audio recording and agreed to be audio recorded before the interview started. In facilitating the interviews, I simultaneously interviewed each participant while recording notes during the interview. After the end of each session, the audio recordings were uploaded to Rev.com for transcription. After the data from each interview were transcribed, the data were coded, and themes were identified. Participant transcriptions along with the notes I obtained during the interviews and the identified themes were emailed to each corresponding participant for them to review and confirm accuracy through member checking. It is important to ensure all data collected are accurate and validated through the member-checking process (see Smith & McGannon, 2018).

To ensure the privacy of each participant in this research study, I did not use participants' authentic personal identification. To maintain confidentiality, each participant was assigned an alias that was used during the transcription and analysis of the data. When coding the data, the collected data were categorized based on information that was equivalent to other data collected using the content analysis method. The use of content analysis for identifying key words helped me analyze meanings of specific words (Stemler, 2015). I used direct phrases from participant interviews to formulate a theme chart in an MS Word document. Content analysis provided information on the psychological state of each person while identifying specific patterns in communication. The codes were color coded to explore comparison in this study. Four themes were generated from the coding of the collected data. The identified themes were (a) lack of positive social interaction, (b) physically and mentally exhausted from field work, (c) impact of stress on work demands, and (d) lack of incentives on the job.

Validation Procedures

I wanted to ensure qualitative rigor was maintained throughout the study; therefore, each finding was evaluated based on credibility and reliability (see Smith & McGannon, 2018). Member checking was used throughout each interview session to validate information for this research study. Member checking was an important phase of validating information discussed during the session. I repeated participants' feedback after implementing the interview protocol to ensure accuracy was maintained. After incorporating member checking, data collected were transcribed. Reliability was vital in this research to measure data obtained. I reviewed notes, audio recordings, and transcripts

several days after the study. Throughout this process of reviewing information, I identified comparisons of words or phrases noted in the data collected.

Limitations

There was little to no issues while capturing data for this study. Furthermore, all participants were transparent and actively engaged during the interview sessions.

Participants for this study had various lengths of experience. However, one limitation was that none of the participants had experience of 10 years or more.

Findings

The findings for all interviews completed during the month of July 2020 are reported in this section. Data were collected throughout each interview through openended questions tailored to the research questions of this study. The data collected from the findings correspond directly with the research questions provided. The sample for this research study consisted of six women and two men of diverse races and ethnicities; all participants held a degree in social work and had 2 years or more experience working with the Georgia Department of Human Services as a CPS social worker. The findings from the data collected adhered to the following themes: lack of positive social interaction, physically and mentally exhausted from field work, impact of stress on work demands, and lack of incentives on the job.

The next section includes an overview of identified themes specifically from each individual interview. Feedback that assisted with the advent themes while facilitating the interview protocol is provided in the following section. The section wraps up with an indepth summary on results.

Theme 1: Lack of Positive Social Interaction

Positive social interaction is important on every level in the workplace that ultimately begins with leadership (Boekhorst, 2015). The individual interviews were facilitated, I asked each person about the length of employment as a CPS social worker and how would they classify their work life. The participants were asked what role do you believe an organization plays in the experience of burnout?

Tonya stated,

With that, you have your supervisor, your direct supervisor. And when you do not have a supervisor that is willing to assist you, that supportive, you can really experience the burnout because if you're going to this person, you're usually going to this person for that encouragement, prior to you becoming burned out. And if they are just not attentive and not being encouraging and give you some words of affirmation, then the burnout is, I believe is higher because you do not have that person that is willing to help you. And they could be experiencing burnout themselves, but as a supervisor or the organization itself, there are things that, they do have a role in that, in which they should assist us.

Desiree stated,

I feel as if they should get our input on things and see what is working and what is not working to try to make the job easier for us instead of people being burned out and finding another field or another job. And then they must replace the jobs and it is just like a cycle versus fixing the issue.

Theme 2: Physically and Mentally Exhausted from the Workplace

Exhaustion resulting from being physically and mentally overworked can play a significant impact of the performance of that worker (Salvagioni et al., 2017). Interview participants were asked how do they experience burnout in their role as a CPS social worker?

Desiree stated,

I experience burnout in my role because I feel as if my case load is too much. You must see 24 families a month. You must document it, you have to chase them down sometimes, put in service authorizations, reach out to this person and that person. And it is just a lot.

Tonya stated,

It is just constant stress, you worry about your clients, you want them to be safe, you want them to be protected, if there is a predator or whatnot. A lot of the times I take it home with me and I try not to, but when it comes to children, they really can't defend themselves. So just constantly thinking about it, worrying about it. And when I get to that point of overwhelming, I typically just start to, like I said, get stressed and just other physical things that starts to happen with my body. Anthony stated,

So, how I experienced burnout was that I was not taking care of myself. My burnout was that I was stress eating. Everyone deals with things in different ways, so my burnout would be stress eating and stress drinking. So, it would be those negative things to relieve stress. I did not have the right self-care, positive self-

care to deal with those issues. So, when I experienced the burn out, I was just in a real negative place and I could not be a good... I mean, I did my work, but I felt like I was not good overall, mentally, and emotionally.

Mike stated, "I am just mentally and physically exhausted to the point of no return. Right now, because of staffing issues, my caseload has increased tremendously and having a hard time keeping up with everything."

Theme 3: Impact of Stress on Work Demands

Increase work demands placed additional stress on the employer which increases burnout (Salvagioni et al., 2017). Participants were asked what challenges does burnout create for CPS Social Workers in case management?

Claire stated,

I think one of the things is, you get tired. You get tired quick. It wears on your body, physically, you know, and people do not know that, but it is a long-term effect. And I dealt with now, I am always drain and just tired just working with so many caseloads. Sometimes it becomes overwhelming, you know, and I just really try to not get tired.

Tammy stated,

Like I said, physical and mental health, second guessing yourself always, not getting enough sleep and then that is when you start making mistakes. You start forgetting to do things. For lack of better words, it is almost like a paranoia type thing. You are so afraid that something is going to happen on your watch that you could have prevented, by simply remembering something. Or, like I said, did I

make the right decision? Did I do enough in this area? Is that child going to be okay. Your weekend does not belong to you anymore. Your days and nights really do not belong to you. You are constantly reassessing and reassessing in your mind, which I think is a good thing.

Ann stated,

I think I hit on it a little bit, is a decrease in work performance. So, for example, that can mean that a worker might not show up to work on time because they feel like, "Okay, I've been ripping and running the previous day doing cases. And now time they get home, it is about seven or eight o'clock and then now it's time to prepare for their next day. So instead of coming to work on time, they might, like I say, arrive to work a little later. And then, of course, they might not give out their best work. And also, as far as work performance, like I say, if a person is not fully energized or mentally, emotional, or, like I say, physically, they cannot output to another person their best selves because they are, like I say, lacking in an area.

Tonya stated,

Like I said before, some people have quit the jobs because of burnout. You must think about health issues because... I know for me there... Because of stress and burnout, I developed a diagnosis of high blood pressure. And just doing your job to the best of your ability, sometimes you just completely burn out. You are doing it, but it is almost like you are just going through the emotions of burnout.

Theme 4: Lack of Incentives on the Job

Incorporating appropriate incentives boost the overall health performance within the employer while enhancing the moral of the workplace (Martinsson et al., 2016).

Participants were asked how important is receiving a reward?

Tonya stated,

It is important because you know that you are doing the work and you're value yourselves. But sometimes you do want to be rewarded, get that recognition and the acknowledgement that others see your hard work that you do because it is extremely hard. And when you do not receive that acknowledgement or those rewards, it kind of makes you feel like no one cares. We can always sit and say, well, it does not bother me what other people say, but it does because when you are doing your job and you are exceeding, going above and beyond, you want and need that recognition.

Tammy stated, "As far as incentives, sometimes it's just a word that, 'Hey, you did a good job. That was a great job. That was a right decision that you made."

Unexpected Findings

During the individual interviews Tonya stated, maybe having more trainings on it, just so that people understand and especially prior to you coming into the job. During the individual interview with Tammy she commented, "If you have family, if you have children, if you cannot leave work until seven, eight o'clock at night, where are your children going to be? So, I think you have to also have to plan for yourself in place."

Summary

In summary, the in-depth exploration on the insight surrounding the experiences of CPS social workers related to burnout and the role of the organization surrounding burnout. The analytical view has provided clarity and information on the qualitative research questions discussed in the study. Implementing content analysis method guided the coding process in which four themes were identified. The four themes that played a tremendous role in this study are: lack of positive social interaction, physically and mentally exhausted from field work, impact of stress on work demands, and lack of incentives on the job. Overall, all interview participants concur that significant changes are needed within the organization to create a healthy work environment.

Section 4 will complete this qualitative research study. This next section will provide an overview on application for professional ethics in social work practice, recommendations for social work practice, implication for social change with a closing summary.

Section 4: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Social Change

This qualitative research study was performed to explore burnout among CPS social workers in a large urban community in Georgia. In seeking to explore burnout among these social workers, I also explored the organizational factors surrounding the social workers' experiences of burnout. Burnout has been experienced by CPS social workers, and incidence of burnout continue to rise significantly (Maslach & Schaufeli, 2017). CPS social worker participants were able to explore and provide in-depth information on the lack of positive social interaction, physical and mental exhaustion from fieldwork, the impact of stress on work demands, and lack of incentives on the job.

The key findings were pertinent within this research study. In the individual interviews, the lack of positive social interaction was discussed by each participant.

Participants discussed ways to modify the lack of positive social interaction that started with leadership. Participants discussed being physically and mentally exhausted from fieldwork. Participants discussed increase levels of stress that causes burnout. Interview participants expressed the need to reduce responsibilities to alleviate physical and mental exhaustion. According to the participants, the impact of stress on work demands was reported to have a significant role on the increase of burnout among CPS social workers. Participants expressed the need to reduce high caseloads. Furthermore, participants expressed the lack of incentives on the job can be frustrating at times.

Understanding the experience of CPS social workers related to burnout is vital.

Findings from this qualitative research study emphasize ubiquitous experiences that can assist with enhancing experiences among CPS social workers. CPS social workers morale

have the potential to increase by providing an additional outlet throughout the month to engage with team members and upper leadership. The findings from this study can help increase attention surrounding the issue of burnout among CPS social workers. The information and data collected from this study can assist organizations will provide additional credibility on the need to implement changes within the organization through revamping roles and effectively communicating with employees. Social service organizations can benefit from this study by improving the overall well-being of social workers through enhancing and redesigning the hiring process for new employees and the follow-up process with existing employees.

The next section provides an exploration of the application of the study to professional ethics in social work practice. Recommendations for broader social work practice will be discussed, which include a plan to achieve change based on this study's findings. Lastly, implications for social change will be discussed.

Application to Professional Ethics in Social Work Practice

The findings from this study illustrate the importance of identifying burnout among CPS social workers to ensure the NASW code of ethics coincides with all core values of social work-related organizations, including child welfare organizations. Social work values play a major role in how workers assist communities. CPS social workers display the importance of human relationships by developing meaningful relationships in the community. CPS social workers often exceed expectations to support those they are serving in the community. Social workers tend to extend themselves at times, operating in burnout while attempting to carry out the ethical principles of their profession.

Service is another social work principle that was identified within this study.

Interview participants discussed how service delivery is important to them and ways they go about implementing this ethical principle. This ethical principle promotes social workers networking with community stakeholders to address specific social issues.

Specifically, social workers exhibit service in the community by striving to locate resources to alleviate hardship within the community, which in turn places additional demands on the worker, resulting in burnout. Due to limited resources, social workers find themselves expending substantial time searching the community to locate needed resources to fulfill the services at the core of their professional practice.

Integrity is another significant principle that was identified in the data collected for this study. Participants expressed various ways this ethical principle plays a role in their daily work. This ethical principle focuses on social workers placing emphasis on being honest and trustworthy. Many become overwhelmed by the pressure and expectations of knowing integrity plays an influential part in social work practice, which can increase anxiety and cause burnout.

Recommendations for Social Work Practice

Based on the findings in this qualitative research study, I would recommend for the organization that employ CPS social workers to adjust duties and responsibilities while improving awareness surrounding burnout. During initial training, new CPS social workers should be educated on the challenges and barriers within the organization. This process is important so that a worker clearly understands the duties and roles assigned to them and the potential difficulties they may experience. Providing this type of guidance

and adjusting expectations among the workers may address burnout and turnover rates within the organization. Workers will better understand the challenges and expectations of the organization. This action step could reduce stress levels among workers and provide them the ability to map out a potential workday in advance, which can also help to decrease burnout.

Providing CPS social workers an opportunity to meet with upper leadership frequently, perhaps every two weeks, while providing complimentary snacks could assist in increasing positive social interactions, improving workplace culture, and alleviating suppressed stress. Workers would have the opportunity to debrief with managers and leadership while engaging with other workers. This action step could provide workers self-care and allow them time to engage with their coworkers. Therefore, this bi-weekly action step could increase morale and rebuild motivation within the workers.

Personal Application

The findings of this action research study have influenced my role as a social work practitioner in various ways. I work currently with low-income pregnant mothers seeking assistance. I hope that sharing the findings from this study with leadership will assist with improving the morale of the company and workers. The findings have the potential to increase understanding and insight of CPS social workers and their experiences of burnout.

Transferability

Findings from the study to the field of clinical social work practice would be transferable. The findings from the study could heighten awareness of social work

burnout and organizational issues surrounding burnout. The study also increased understanding on the impact stress can have on a social worker. Furthermore, the findings could reposition not only CPS social workers but any worker within the social service profession.

Limitations

In this research study, there was three limitations present in this study. First, the setting in which the individual interview took place. Each individual interview was conducted via zoom due to the ongoing pandemic crisis. Some participants encountered minor glitches sporadically from the zoom platform. A few participants experienced a slight pause during the interview attempting to correct the problem immediately. Therefore, they were not able to maintain constant focus at times during the interview.

Second, as mentioned, interviews were conducted via zoom, which limited the ability to successfully facilitate interviews face to face in a group setting as originally planned. Participants had the ability to provide feedback based upon their experiences. However, participants did not have the ability to provide feedback to each other. Face-to-face sessions would have been ideal if a global pandemic crisis were not active during this period.

Third, all participants were recruited via a small social work group on social media. The participants were from various regions within the state and provided different experiences. Furthermore, using social workers from a specific region may have produced more similar experiences. Obtaining this information could have displayed more common patterns of CPS social worker experiences surrounding burnout.

Dissemination

I will present the findings from this research study to the State of Georgia

Department of Human Resources State Office. Further dissemination could be to present
the findings to the local social service agencies to bring awareness to individuals who
currently carry out similar work duties.

Implications for Social Change

The findings from this study can make a positive impact, which would create social change within the micro, mezzo, and macro levels of this profession. Social workers may have the ability to understand their role and expectations within the micro level. The social change within the mezzo level can bring awareness to leadership about the experiences of CPS social workers. Heightening awareness with leadership could provide effective one-on-one training and increase incentives for workers. Ultimately, the macro level for social change would be advocating for the need to hire more CPS social workers while providing competitive salary compensation and benefits. If leadership implements change on the mezzo level, workers may be retained for longer stay with the company. Working together on each level is important for social change to be effective on each level.

Additionally, it is vital to ensure each worker understands their role and can meet the expectations of the organization so that stress levels are minimized to prevent burnout. The findings from this study are crucial for employers to address high turnover rates and increase retention. Implementation of the recommendations from this study could not only be used to reduce social workers stress levels but boost the morale of the

worker while promoting self-care. By taking care of the social worker mentally, physically, and emotionally the worker can be more effective and productive. The more productive the worker performs, the outcome metrics for the organization have the potential for being met.

Summary

In summary, this qualitative action research study noted the increase of burnout among CPS social workers. During individual interviews, participants expressed their experiences as a CPS social worker regarding burnout. Participant's insight and feedback guided this study with exploring barriers that exist for workers. CPS social workers emphasized that high case assignment and stress levels were experienced as a significant barrier for workers in this profession. The recommendation and action steps mentioned for this study are crucial building blocks for the success of CPS social workers and organizations.

References

- Aarons, G. A., Hurlburt, M., & Horwitz, S. M. (2011). Advancing a conceptual model of evidence-based practice implementation in public service sectors. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, *38*(1), 4–23. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-010-0327-7
- Abdalla, M. M., Oliveira, L. G. L., Azevedo, C. E. F., & Gonzalez, R. K. (2018). Quality in qualitative organizational research: Types of triangulation as a methodological alternative. [Administration: teaching and research] Administração: ensino e pesquisa, 19(1), 66–98. https://doi.org/10.13058/raep.2018.v19n1.578
- Alabama Criminal Justice Information Center. (2007). Statistical analysis center.

 Retrieved from https://www.alea.gov/sbi/criminal-justice-services/alabama-crime-statistics
- Alkash, K. A. M., & Al-Dersi, Z. E. M. (2017). Advantages of using PowerPoint presentation in EFL classroom & the status of its use in Sebha University.

 International Journal of English Language and Translation Studies, 1, 3–16.

 *Retrieved from http://www.eltsjournal.org/
- Ellison, C. G., & Anderson, K. L. (2001). Religious involvement and domestic violence among U.S. couples. *Society for the Scientific Study of Religion*, 40(2), 269–286. https://doi.org/10.1111/0021-8294.00055
- Appel, P. W., Ellison, A. A., Jansky, H. K., & Oldak, R. (2004). Barriers to enrollment in drug abuse treatment and suggestions for reducing them: Opinions of drug injecting street outreach clients and other system stakeholders. *The American*

- Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse, 30(1), 129–153. https://doi.org/10.1081/ADA-120029870
- Arches, J. (1991). Social structure, burnout, and job satisfaction. *Social Work, 36*(3), 202–206. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/36.3.202
- Avby, G., Nilsen, P., & Ellström, P. E. (2017). Knowledge use and learning in everyday social work practice: a study in child investigation work. *Child & Family Social Work*, 22, 51–61. https://doi.org/10.1111/cfs.12227
- Barck-Holst, P., Nilsonne, Å., Hellgren, C., & Akerstedt, T. (2017). Reduced working hours and stress in the Swedish social services: A longitudinal study.

 International Social Work, 60(4), 897–913.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0020872815580045
- Berrick, J. D., Barth, R. P., & Needell, B. (1994). A comparison of kinship foster homes and foster family homes: Implications for kinship foster care as family preservation. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *16*(1), 33–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/0190-7409(94)90015-9
- Benbenishty, R., Davidson-Arad, B., López, M., Devaney, J., Spratt, T., Koopmans, C., ... Hayes, D. (2015). Decision making in child protection: An international comparative study on maltreatment substantiation, risk assessment and intervention recommendations, and the role of professionals' child welfare attitudes. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 49, 63–75.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2015.03.015
- Bianchi, R., Truchot, D., Laurent, E., Brisson, R., & Schonfeld, I. S. (2014). Is burnout

- solely job-related? A critical comment. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, 55(4), 357–361. https://doi.org/10.1111/sjop.12119
- Birnbaum, H. G., White, A. G., Schiller, M., Waldman, T., Cleveland, J. M., & Roland, C. L. (2011). Societal costs of prescription opioid abuse, dependence, and misuse in the United States. *Pain Medicine*, *12*(4), 657–667. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-4637.2011.01075.x
- Boekhorst, J. A. (2015). The role of authentic leadership in fostering workplace inclusion: A social information processing perspective. *Human Resource Management*, *54*(2), 241–264. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.21669
- Bortoletto, N. (2017). Participatory action research in local development: an opportunity for social work. *European Journal of Social Work, 20*(4), 484–496. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691457.2016.1188770
- Bragin, M., Taaka, J., Adolphs, K., Gray, H., & Eibs, T. (2015). Measuring difficult-to-measure concepts in clinical social work practice operationalizing psychosocial well-being among war-affected women: A case study in Northern Uganda.

 *Clinical Social Work Journal, 43(4), 348–361. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10615-014-0507-0
- Brassard, M. R., & Fiorvanti, C. M. (2015). School-based child abuse prevention programs. *Psychology in the Schools*, *52*(1), 40–60. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.21811
- Braun, V., Clarke, V., Hayfield, N., & Terry, G. (2019). Thematic analysis. In P. Liamputtong (Ed.), *Handbook of research methods in health social sciences*, pp.

- 843–860. Singapore: Springer.
- Bywaters, P., Brady, G., Sparks, T., Bos, E., Bunting, L., Daniel, B., ... Scourfield, J. (2015). Exploring inequities in child welfare and child protection services:

 Explaining the 'inverse intervention law.' *Children and Youth Services Review*, 57, 98–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2015.07.017
- Bywaters, P., Bunting, L., Davidson, G., Hanratty, J., Mason, W., McCartan, C., & Steils, N. (2016). *The relationship between poverty, child abuse, and neglect: An evidence review*. York, United Kingdom: Joseph Rowntree Foundation.
- Caras, A., & Sandu, A. (2014). The role of supervision in professional development of social work specialists. *Journal of Social Work Practice*, 28(1), 75–94. https://doi.org/10.1080/02650533.2012.763024
- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Methodology matters: Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it as easy as it sounds? *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 10(6), 807-815. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.03.019
- Castillo-Montoya, M. (2016). Preparing for interview research: The interview protocol refinement framework. *The Qualitative Report*, 21(5), 811–831. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Chambers, B., Moore, A. B., & Bachtel, D. (1998). Role conflict, role ambiguity and job satisfaction of county extension agents in the Georgia cooperative extension service. Adult Education Research Conference. San Antonio, TX.
- Chenot, D., Benton, A. D., & Kim, H. (2009). The Influence of supervisor support, peer

- support, and organizational culture among early career social workers in child welfare services. *Child Welfare*, 88(5), 129-147.
- Children and Domestic Violence, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services,

 Administration for Children and Families, Administration on Children, Youth and
 Families, *Children's Bureau*; (2003). Retrieved from http://www.childwelfare.gov
- Cho, Y. J., & Song, H. J. (2017). Determinants of turnover intention of social workers:

 Effects of emotional labor and organizational trust. *Public Personnel*Management, 46(1), 41-65.
- Clive, B. R. (2007). Introduction to the issue 'The economics of early childhood education' Economics of education. *Economics of Education Review*, 26(1), 1–2. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2006.07.002
- Cognitive-Affective Predictors of Women's Readiness to End Domestic Violence Relationships. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 21(11), (2006). 1417-1439, https://doi.org 10.1177/0886260506292993
- Congress, E. P. (2017). What social workers should know about ethics: Understanding and resolving practice dilemmas. *Social work ethics*, 1(1), 1909-35.
- Conning, J., & Kevane, M. (2002). Community-based targeting mechanisms for social safety nets: A critical review. *World Development*, 30(3), 375-394.
- Coulton, C. J., Korbin, J. E., Su, M., & Chow, J. (1995). Community-level factors and child maltreatment rates. *Child Development*, 66(5), 1262-1276.
- Crain, L. (1992). One-parent household and achievement: Economic and behavioral explanations of a small effect. *Sociology of Education*, 65(1), 48–65.

- https://doi.org/10.2307/2112692
- Crain, R., & Weisman, C. (1972). Discrimination, Personality, and Achievement: A Survey of Northern Blacks. New York: Academic Press.
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). *Qualitative Inquiry & Research Design. Choosing Among Five Approaches.* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Cronin, C. (2014). Using case study research as a rigorous form of inquiry. *Nurse* researcher, 21(5).
- Dagan, S. W., Ben-Porat, A., & Itzhaky, H. (2016). Child protection workers dealing with child abuse: The contribution of personal, social, and organizational resources to secondary traumatization. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 51, 203-211.
- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., Nachreiner, F., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2001). The job demands-resources model of burnout. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 86(3), 499.
- Donisch, K., Bray, C., & Gewirtz, A. (2016). Child welfare, juvenile justice, mental health, and education providers' conceptualizations of trauma-informed practice. *Child Maltreatment*, 21(2), 125-134.
- Dougherty, M. A. (2010). Psychological consultation and collaboration in school and community settings. Belmont, CA: Cengage.
- Ellett, A. J., Ellis, J. I., & Westbrook, T. M. (2007). A qualitative study of 369 child welfare professionals' perspectives about factors contributing to employee retention and turnover. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 29(2), 264-281.
- Elizabeth, H. D. (2008). *Dimensions of human behavior: Person and environment*.

 Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications, Inc.

- Ferraro Kathleen, J., & Johnson Michael, P. (2000). Research on domestic violence in the 1990s: Making distinctions. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 62(4), 948–963. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3737.2000.00948.x
- Fischer, G., Johnson, R. E., Eder, H., Jagsch, R., Peternell, A., Weninger, M., . . .

 Aschauer, H. N. (2000). Treatment of opioid-dependent pregnant women with buprenorphine. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, 95(2), 239–244. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1360-0443
- Flores, G., Lin, H., Walker, C., Lee, M., Portillo, A., Henry, M., ... & Massey, K. (2016).

 A cross-sectional study of parental awareness of and reasons for lack of health insurance among minority children, and the impact on health, access to care, and unmet needs. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, 15(1), 44.
- Flores, G., Lin, H., Walker, C., Lee, M., Currie, J. M., Allgeyer, R., ... & Massey, K. (2017). The health and healthcare impact of providing insurance coverage to uninsured children: A prospective observational study. *BMC Public Health*, 17(1), 553.
- Freudenberger, H. (1974). Staff burnout. Journal of Social Issues, 30, 159-165.
- Fugard, A. J., & Potts, H. W. (2015). Supporting thinking on sample sizes for thematic analyses: a quantitative tool. *International Journal of Social Research*Methodology, 18(6), 669-684. https://doi:10.1080/13645579.2015.1005453
- Gibbons, S. Murphy, D. & Joseph, S. (2011). Countertransference and growth in social workers. *Journal of Social Work Practice*, 25(1), 17-30. https://doi:10.1080/02650530903579246

- Given, L. M., Winkler, D., & Willson, R. (2014). Qualitative research practice:

 Implications for the design and implementation of a research impact assessment exercise in Australia. Charles Sturt University-Research Institute for Professional Practice, Learning & Education (RIPPLE).
- Greenbaum, J., Crawford-Jakubiak, J. E., & Committee on Child Abuse and Neglect. (2015). Child sex trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation: health care needs of victims. *Pediatrics*, 135(3), 566-574.
- Gould, M. S., Munfakh, J. L., Kleinman, M., & Lake, A. M. (2012). National suicide prevention lifeline: Enhancing mental health care for suicidal individuals and other people in crisis. *Suicide & Life-Threatening Behavior*, 42(1), 22–35. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1943-278X.2011.00068.x
- Haber, J. A., Ellaway, R. H., Chun, R., & Lockyer, J. M. (2017). Exploring anesthesiologists' understanding of situational awareness: a qualitative study.

 Canadian Journal of Anesthesia/Journal canadien d'anesthésie, 64(8), 810-819.
- Hansen, G. V. (2017). "Fathers in Prison" program may create a basis for desistance among Norwegian prisoners. *Journal of Offender Rehabilitation*, 56(3), 173-187.
- Hayes, S. C., Wilson, K. G., Gifford, E. V., Bissett, R., Piasecki, M., Batten, S. V., . . . Gregg, J. (2004). A preliminary trial of twelve-step facilitation and acceptance and commitment therapy with polysubstance-abusing methadone-maintained opiate addicts. *Behavior Therapy*, 35(4), 667–688. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7894(04)80014-5
- Hayford, S. M., Epps, R. P., & Dahl-Regis, M. (1988). Behavior and development

- patterns in children born to heroin-addicted and methadone-addicted mothers. *Journal of the National Medical Association*, 80(11), 1197–1200.
- Heise, L., & Garcia-Moreno, C. (2002). Violence by intimate partners. In E. Krug, L. L. Dahlberg, J. A. Mercy, . . . (Eds.), *World Report on Violence and Health* (pp. 87–121). Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization.
- Herzog, E., & Sudia, C. (1973). *Children in fatherless families*. Chicago University of Chicago Press.
- Hussein, S., Moriarty, J., Stevens, M., Sharpe, E., & Manthorpe, J. (2014).

 Organizational factors, job satisfaction and intention to leave among newly qualified social workers in England. *Social Work Education*, 33(3), 381-396.
- Jager, J., Putnick, D. L., & Bornstein, M. H. (2017). II. More than just convenient: The scientific merits of homogeneous convenience samples. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 82(2), 13-30.Keith, V., & Finlay, B. (1988). The impact of parental divorce on children's educational attainment, martial timing, and the likelihood of divorce. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 50(1), 797–809. https://doi.org/10.2307/352648
- Khamisa, N., Oldenburg, B., Peltzer, K., & Ilic, D. (2015). Work related stress, burnout, job satisfaction and general health of nurses. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 12(1), 652-666.
- Kim, H., & Stoner, M. (2008). Burnout and turnover intention among social workers:

 Effects of role stress, job autonomy, and social support. *Administration in Social Work*, 32(3), 5-25.

- Kimes, A. T. (2016). *Burnout rates among social workers: a systematic review and synthesis*. Electronic Theses, Projects, and Dissertations. 398. Retrieved from https://scholarworks.lib.csusb.edu/etd/398
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 4: trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 120-124.
- Laird, S. E., Morris, K., Archard, P., & Clawson, R. (2018). Changing practice: The possibilities and limits for reshaping social work practice. *Qualitative Social Work*, 17(4), 577-593.
- Laureate Education, Inc. (Executive Producer). (2008). *Prevention, intervention, and consultation: Intervention*. Baltimore: Author.
- Laverack, G., & Labonte, R. (2000). A planning framework for community empowerment goals within health promotion. *Health Policy and Planning*, 15(3), 255-262.
- Lidwall, U. (2015). Sick leave diagnoses and return to work: a Swedish register study. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 37(5), 396-410.
- Lindberg A.B Donald Dr., MedlinePlus, National Library of Medicine. (2009).
- Retrieved from http://www.nlm.nih.gov/medlineplus/domesticviolence.html
- Lizano, E. L. (2015). Examining the impact of job burnout on the health and wellbeing of human service workers: A systematic review and synthesis. *Human Service Organizations: Management, Leadership & Governance*, 39(3), 167-181. https://doi:10.1080/23303131.2015.1014122

- Lloyd, C., King, R., & Chenoweth, L. (2002). Social work, stress and burnout: A review.

 Journal of Mental Health*, 11(3), 255-265.

 https://doi:10.1080/09638230020023642
- MacQueen, K. M., McLellan, E., Metzger, D. S., Kegeles, S., Strauss, R. P., Scotti, R., ...
 & Trotter, R. T. (2001). What is a community? An evidence-based definition for participatory public health. *American Journal of Public Health*, 91(12), 1929-1938. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1446907/
- Maguire-Jack, K., & Negash, T. (2015). Barriers to access to child maltreatment prevention programs for families involved with child protective services. *Journal of Child Custody*, 12(2), 152–174. https://doi.org/10.1080/15379418.2015.1057353
- Mandal, P.C. (2018). Qualitative research: Criteria of evaluation. *Qualitative research*, 3(2), 1-6.
- Manttari-van der Kulp, M. (2016). Moral distress among social workers. The role of insufficient resources. *International Journal Social Welfare*, 25, 86-97. https://doi:1111/ijsw.12163
- Martinsson, C., Lohela-Karlsson, M., Kwak, L., Bergström, G., & Hellman, T. (2016). What incentives influence employers to engage in workplace health interventions? *BMC Public Health*, 16(1), 854.
- Maslach, C., & Jackson, S. E. (1981). The measurement of experienced burnout. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 2(2), 99-113.
- Maslach, C. (1982). *The cost of caring*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.

- Maslach, C. (1998). A multidimensional theory of burnout. In C. L. Cooper, Theories of organizational stress (pp. 68-85). Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Maslach, C., & Leiter, M. P. (1997). The truth about burnout: How organizations cause personal stress and what to do about it. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Maslach, C., & Leiter, M. P. (2016). Understanding the burnout experience: recent research and its implications for psychiatry. *World Psychiatry*, 15(2), 103-111.
- Maslach, C., Jackson, S. E., Rittschof, K. R., & Fortunato, V. J. (2016). Maslach Burnout Inventory–Human Services Survey. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 42(3), 372–385.
- Maslach, C., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2017). *Historical and conceptual development of burnout*. *In Professional burnout* (pp. 1-16). Routledge.
- McFadden, P., Campbell, A., & Taylor, B. (2014). Resilience and burnout in child protection social work: Individual and organisational themes from a systematic literature review. *The British Journal of Social Work*, 45(5), 1546-1563.
- Mc Lanahan, S., & Sandefur, G. (1994). Growing up with a single parent: What hurts, what helps. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
 McLellan, A. T., Lewis, D. C., O'Brien, C. P., & Kleber, H. D. (2000). Drug dependence, a chronic medical illness: Implications for treatment, insurance, and outcomes evaluation. Journal of the American Medical Association, 284(13), 1689–1695. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.284.13.1689
- Miller, J.J., Lianekhammy, J., Pope, N., Lee, J., & Grise-Owens, E. (2017). Self-care among healthcare social workers: An exploratory study. *Social Work in Health*

- Care, 56(10), 865-883. https://doi: 10.1080/00981389.2017.1371100
- Mizrahi, T., & Berger, C. (2005). A longitudinal look at social work leadership in hospitals: The impact of a changing healthcare system. *Health & Social Work*, 30(2), 155-165. doi:10.1093/hsw/30.2.155
- Montgomery, A., Georganta, K., Doulougeri, K., & Panagopoulou, E. (2015). *Burnout:* why interventions fail and what can we do differently. In Derailed Organizational Interventions for Stress and Well-Being (pp. 37-43). Springer, Dordrecht.
- National Association of Social Workers. (2018). *Code of ethics*. Washington, DC: NASW Press.
- National Center for Injury Prevention and Control. (2003). *Costs of Intimate Partner Violence against Women in the United States*. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
- National Coalition against Domestic Violence.2005-2009. Retrieved from http://www.ncadv.org/files/DomesticViolenceFactSheet(National).pdf
- Newton, P., & Burgess, D. (2016). Exploring types of educational action research:

 Implications for research validity. In The Best Available Evidence (pp. 33-46).

 Brill Sense.
- Paradis, E., O'Brien, B., Nimmon, L., Bandiera, G., & Martimianakis, M. A. (2016).

 Design: selection of data collection methods. *Journal of Graduate Medical Education*, 8(2), 263-264.
- Patrick, S. W., Davis, M. M., Lehmann, C. U., & Cooper, W. O. (2015). Increasing incidence and geographic distribution of neonatal abstinence syndrome: United

- States 2009 to 2012. *Journal of Perinatology*, 35(8), 650–655. https://doi.org/10.1038/jp.2015.36
- Patton, M. (2015). *Qualitative Research & Evaluation Methods.* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Ltd.
- Pelton, L. H. (2015). The continuing role of material factors in child maltreatment and placement. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 41, 30-39.
- Peters, C. (2017). Elevating financial capability in child welfare services: Early efforts in the grand challenge. *Journal of Children and Poverty*, 23(2), 177-187.
- Radey, M., Schelbe, L., McWey, L. M., & Holtrop, K. (2017). Me, myself and I: perceptions of social capital for mothers ageing out of the child welfare system. *Child & Family Social Work*, 22(2), 981-991.
- Rennison CM, Welchans S, Washington DC; Bureau of Justice Statistics,2003. Retrieved from http://ccadv.org
- Richmond, C. A., Ross, N. A., & Egeland, G. M. (2007). Social support and thriving health: A new approach to understanding the health of indigenous Canadians.

 *American Journal of Public Health, 97(10), 1827-1833.
- Rittschof, K. R., & Fortunato, V. J. (2016). The influence of transformational leadership and job burnout on child protective services case managers' commitment and intent to quit. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 42(3), 372-385.
- Rizo-Baeza, M., Mendiola-Infante, S. V., Sepehri, A., Palazón-Bru, A., Gil-Guillén, V. F., & Cortés-Castell, E. (2018). Burnout syndrome in nurses working in palliative care units: an analysis of associated factors. *Journal of Nursing Management*,

- 26(1), 19-25.
- Roberts, D. E. (1991). Punishing drug addicts who have babies: Women of color, equality, and the right of privacy. *Harvard Law Review*, 104(7), 1419–1482. https://doi.org/10.2307/1341597
- Robertson, M. J. (1991). Homeless women with children. The role of alcohol and other drug abuse. *The American Psychologist*, 46(11), 1198–1204. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.46.11.1198
- Rombach, I., Burke, O., Jenkinson, C. P., Gray, A., & Rivero-Arias, O. (2016). Applying multiple imputation to multi-item patient reported outcome measures: advantages and disadvantages of imputing at the item, sub-scale or score level. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 14(1), 113.
- Salloum, A., Kondrat, D. C., Johnco, C., & Olson, K. R. (2015). The role of self-care on compassion satisfaction, burnout and secondary trauma among child welfare workers. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 49, 54-61
- Salvagioni, D. A. J., Melanda, F. N., Mesas, A. E., González, A. D., Gabani, F. L., & Andrade, S. M. D. (2017). Physical, psychological and occupational consequences of job burnout: A systematic review of prospective studies. *PloS one*, 12(10), e0185781.
- Samuel, T.Newsome, D. W. (2004). *Community and agency counseling*. Electronically reproduced by permission of Pearson Education, Inc. Upper Saddle River, New Jersey.
- Samuels-Kalow, M., Rhodes, K., Uspal, J., Reyes Smith, A., Hardy, E., & Mollen, C.

- (2016). Unmet needs at the time of emergency department discharge. *Academic Emergency Medicine*, 23(3), 279-287.
- Sánchez-Moreno, E., de La Fuente Roldán, I., Gallardo-Peralta, L. P., & Barrón López deRoda, A. (2015). Burnout, informal social support and psychological distress among social workers. *British Journal of Social Work*, 45(8), 2368-2386. https://doi:10.1093/bjsw/bcu084
- Sandra, S., & Weinberg, R. A. (1986). The early childhood enterprise: Care and education of the young. *The American Psychologist*, 41(10), 1140–1146. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.41.10.1140
- Saunders, B., Sim, J., Kingstone, T., Baker, S., Waterfield, J., Bartlam, B., ... & Jinks, C. (2018). Saturation in qualitative research: exploring its conceptualization and operationalization. *Quality & quantity*, 52(4), 1893-1907.
- Savaya, R., Gardner, F., & Stange, D. (2011). Stressful encounters with social work clients: A descriptive account based on critical incidents. *Social Work*, 56(1), 63-71.
- Schafer, J., Caetano, R., & Clark, C. L. (1998). Rates of intimate partner violence in the United States. *American Journal of Public Health*, 88(11), 1702–1704. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.88.11.1702
- Schelbe, L., Radey, M., & Panisch, L. S. (2017). Satisfactions and stressors experienced by recently hired frontline child welfare workers. *Children and Youth Services**Review*, 78, 56-63.
- Schneider, A., Hilbert, S., Hamann, J., Skadsem, S., Glaser, J., Löwe, B., & Bühner, M.

- (2017). The implications of psychological symptoms for length of sick leave: burnout, depression, and anxiety as predictors in a primary care setting. *Deutsches Aerzteblatt International*, 144(17), 291-297.
- Schwartz, R.H., Tiamiyu, M.F., & Dwyer, D.J. (2007). Social worker hope and perceived burnout: The effects of age, years in practice, and setting. *Administration in Social Work*, 31(4), 103-119. https://doi:10.1300/j147v31n04-08
- Shaefer, H. L., & Edin, K. (2013). Rising extreme poverty in the United States and the response of federal means-tested transfer programs. *The Social Service Review*, 87(2), 250–268. https://doi.org/10.1086/671012
- Seibert, D.C. (2005). Personal and occupational factors in burnout among practicing social workers: Implications for researchers, practitioners, and managers. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 32(2), 25-55. https://doi:10.1300/J079v32n02_02
- Seymour, C. (2017). Introduction: *Children with Parents in Prison: Child Welfare Policy, Program, and Practice Issues*. In Children with parents in prison (pp. 1-26). Routledge.
- Siebert, D. C. (2006). Personal and occupational factors in burnout among practicing social workers: Implications for researchers, practitioners, and managers. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 32(2), 25-44.
- Smith, B., & McGannon, K. R. (2018). Developing rigor in qualitative research:

 Problems and opportunities within sport and exercise psychology. *International review of sport and exercise psychology*, 11(1), 101-121.
- State of Georgia. (2015). Georgia child welfare reform council final report to the

governor. Retrieved from

http://gov.georgia.gov/sites/gov.georgia.gov/files/related_files/press_release/Chil d%20Welfare%20Reform%20Council%20Report%20FINAL.pdf
State of Georgia. (2018). *Department of Human Services*. Retrieved fromhttps://dhs.georgia.gov/sites/dhs.georgia.gov/files/DHS%202018%20Annual%20report_1.16.pdf

- Steinlin, C., Dölitzsch, C., Kind, N., Fischer, S., Schmeck, K., Fegert, J. M., & Schmid, M. (2017). The influence of sense of coherence, self-care and work satisfaction on secondary traumatic stress and burnout among child and youth residential care workers in Switzerland. *Child & Youth Services*, 38(2), 159-175. https://doi:10.1080/0145935X.2017.1297225
- Stemler, S. E. (2015). Content analysis. Emerging trends in the social and behavioral sciences: An Interdisciplinary, Searchable, and Linkable Resource, 1-14.
- Stringer, E. T. (2014). *Action research (4th ed.)*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Strolin-Goltzman, J., McCarthy, M., Smith, B., Caringi, J., Bronstein, L., & Lawson, H. (2008). Should I stay or should I go? A comparison study of intention to leave among public child welfare systems with high and low turnover rates. *Child Welfare*, 87(4), 125–143.
- Teasdale, B., Clark, L. M., & Hinkle, J. C. (2012). Subprime lending foreclosures, crime, and neighborhood disorganization: Beyond internal dynamics. *American Journal of Criminal Justice*,37(2), 163–178. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12103-010-9093-z

- Thoennes, Nancy &, Tjaden, Patricia. Violence against Women Survey. 1998
- Ungar, M., McGrath, P., Black, D., Sketris, I., Whitman, S., & Liebenberg, L. (2015).
 Contribution of participatory action research to knowledge mobilization in mental health services for children and families. *Qualitative Social Work*, 14(5), 599-615.
 https://doi:10.1177/1473325014566842
- U.S. Department of Human Services, Administration for Children, Youth and Families (2013). *Child Maltreatment 2003*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office
- Vaughn, P., & Turner, C. (2016). Decoding via coding: Analyzing qualitative text data through thematic coding and survey methodologies. *Journal of Library 91*Administration, 56(1), 41-51. https://doi:10.1080/01930826.2015.1105035
- Wagaman, M. A., Geiger, J. M., Shockley, C., & Segal, E. A. (2015). The role of empathy in burnout, compassion satisfaction, and secondary traumatic stress among social workers. *Social Work*, 60(3), 201-209.
- Wandersman, A., & Nation, M. (1998). Urban neighborhoods and mental health:

 Psychological contributions to understanding toxicity, resilience, and interventions. *American Psychologist*, 53(6), 647.
- West, S. L., & O'Neal, K. K. (2004). Project D.A.R.E. outcome effectiveness revisited.

 American Journal of Public Health, 94(6), 1027–1029.

 https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.94.6.1027
- Wilt, S. & Olson, S. *Prevalence of Domestic Violence in the United States*, 1996.

 JAMWA vol.51, no.3.

- Williams, S. E. (2018). Organizational Culture, Supervision and Retention of Public Child Welfare Workers. *Journal of Sociology*, 6(2), 1-5.
- Winfield, C., Sparkman-Key, N., & Vajda, A. (2017). Professional Standards: Embracing Preventive Ethics in Human Services. *Journal of Human Services*, 37(1).
- Winklbaur, B., Kopf, N., Ebner, N., Jung, E., Thau, K., & Fischer, G. (2008). Treating pregnant women dependent on opioids is not the same as treating pregnancy and opioid dependence: A knowledge synthesis for better treatment for women and neonates. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*,103(9), 1429–1440. https://doi:10.1111/j.1360-0443.2008.02283.x
- Wittmayer, J. M., Schäpke, N., van Steenbergen, F., & Omann, I. (2014). Making sense of sustainability transitions locally: How action research contributes to addressing societal challenges. *Critical Policy Studies*, 8(4), 465-485.
- Woodhead, E. L., Northrop, L., & Edelstein, B. (2016). Stress, social support, and burnout among long-term care nursing staff. *Journal of Applied Gerontology*, 35(1), 84-105. https://doi:10.1177/0733464814542465
- Workers, N. A. (2008). NASW code of ethics (Guide to the everyday professional conduct of social workers). Washington, DC: NASW.
- Yang, M. Y. (2015). The effect of material hardship on child protective service involvement. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 41, 113-125.
- Yeong, M. L., Ismail, R., Ismail, N. H., & Hamzah, M. (2018). Interview protocol refinement: Fine-tuning qualitative research interview questions for multi-racial populations in Malaysia. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(11), 2700-2713.

- Yurur, S., & Sarikaya, M. (2012). The effects of workload, role ambiguity, and social support on burnout among social workers in Turkey. *Administration in Social Work*, 36, 457-478. https://doi:10.1080/03643107.2011.613365
- Zidane, Y. J., Hussein, B. A., Gudmundsson, J. Ø., & Ekambaram, A. (2016).

 Categorization of organizational factors and their impact on project performance.

 Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences, 226, 162-169.

Appendix: Interview Protocol Questions for Focus Groups

- 1. How long have you worked as a CPS social worker?
- 2. How do you define burnout?
- 3. How do you experience burnout in your role as a CPS social worker?
- 4. What role do you believe an organization plays in the experience of burnout?
- 5. What strategies do you use to address burnout?
- 6. What strategies do the organization use to address burnout?
- 7. Who is responsible for screening a social worker for burnout? Describe how or if this screening is done in your setting.
- 8. What challenges does burnout create for CPS social workers in case management? Can you elaborate on this with an example?
- 9. How can decreasing CPS social work burnout assist clients? Please provide examples of your ideas.
- 10. Do you have any other information you would like to share about the topic of burnout?